

Workplace Regulatory Reform

Testimony presented to the

U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Education and the Workforce
Subcommittee on Workforce Protections

Douglas Holtz-Eakin, President*
American Action Forum

May 23, 2018

*The views expressed here are my own and do not represent the position of the American Action Forum. I thank Ben Gitis for his tremendous assistance in preparing this testimony.

Introduction

Chairman Byrne, Ranking Member Takano and members of the Committee, I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear today to discuss workplace regulatory reform. My testimony will focus on two key points:

- The Trump Administration has made considerable progress in implementing broad-based regulatory reform and has virtually halted the imposition of new regulatory costs burdens;
- The Trump Administration, Congress, and the courts have effectively blocked a number of misguided labor regulations issued during the Obama Administration;

I will discuss each of these points in additional detail.

Regulatory Reform under President Trump

Since President Trump took office, his administration has departed in several ways from the policies of President Obama's. Perhaps the most striking has been in the area of regulatory reform. The Obama Administration finalized a costly regulation at the average rate of 1.1 per day, and the cost of complying with those regulations added up to \$890 billion — according to the agencies themselves that issued the regulations. That cost is an average stealth tax increase of over \$110 billion a year. Enter the Trump Administration, which from the president's inauguration to September 30 of last year (the end of the federal government's fiscal year) added essentially zero additional regulatory costs.¹ While much of this administration's reduction in the regulatory burden can ultimately be traced to delays or paperwork reductions, the taming of the regulatory state has nevertheless been remarkable. Congress also contributed to this effort by invoking the Congressional Review Act (CRA) to repeal 14 rules.²

New regulatory cost burdens fell by more than two-thirds — from an average \$110 billion per year during the Obama Administration to \$30.6 billion in 2017. And the vast majority of those costs originated from rules published in the last few days of the Obama Administration. Specifically, \$24.8 billion came from 38 rules published from January 3 to January 19, 2017, before President Trump took office. In other words, for all of 2017 the Trump Administration imposed only \$5.8 billion in regulatory costs. Of note, independent agencies that are not controlled by the president issued \$6.7 billion in regulations. That means executive agencies that are directly controlled by the president yielded \$900 million in net regulatory cost savings.³ Among the independent agencies, the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) has been particularly in effective in repealing damaging labor relations decisions during the previous administration. Specifically, a 2015 decision to

expand the joint employer standard threatens millions of jobs and billions of dollars in investment. Despite the NLRB's efforts to rescind that decision in recent months, it appears that the Board will be unable to do so anytime soon, and the damaging 2015 decision will remain in effect in the years to come.

Going forward, the Trump Administration has promised to make even more progress in reducing the burden of the regulatory state. For 2018, the administration produced a regulatory "budget" — the amount by which the nation's 24 regulatory entities are permitted to increase the overall cost of complying with regulations. These budgets, detailed by the American Action Forum's (AAF) Dan Bosch, show that overall deregulation will accelerate. Annualized costs are to decline by \$687 million, or an up-front \$9.8 billion.⁴ Not all entities must deregulate equally. Eight entities received budgets of zero — that is, flat overall regulatory burdens — while the remaining 16 received negative targets — that is, continued deregulation. Of note, nobody received an increase. Among the decreases, the largest is mandated for the Department of the Interior, with \$196 million in annualized reductions, or \$2.8 billion in up-front costs.

The current administration should also be commended for enforcing a common method of measuring regulatory costs, especially by making sure that every regulatory entity uses comparable time periods over which to do the cost accounting. The infrastructure of regulatory budgets and cost accounting is in relative infancy and will likely continue to improve in the years to come.

The economic benefits of this major overhaul of the nation's regulatory system cannot be overstated. On multiple occasions, AAF has examined the implications of over-regulation and found that it has significantly strained economic and labor market growth. For instance, AAF found that every \$1 billion in regulatory compliance costs reduces industry employment by 3.6 percent.⁵ In a separate report, AAF found that stopping the growth in regulatory burdens can result in substantial growth in employment, business, and wages. In particular, AAF examined how local economies responded to state-imposed regulatory moratoria. It found that when implementing a moratorium, a state would gain, on average, over 15,000 jobs, create nearly 3,000 new small businesses, and increase total wage earnings by more than \$129 million per quarter.⁶

All Three Branches of Government are Reversing Harmful Labor Regulations Issued Under the Obama Administration

In a short period, the current administration, Congress, and the courts have rolled back or blocked several significant labor regulations issued during the Obama Administration.

The Overtime Pay Rule

The courts and the Trump Administration together have ensured that President Obama's costly overtime pay rule will never be implemented. In May 2016, the Department of Labor (DOL) finalized the overtime pay rule, which would have expanded the number of workers entitled to time-and-a-half pay when working beyond 40 hours per week.⁷ Under current federal labor law, workers are exempt from overtime pay if they are salaried, earn a minimum weekly amount, and meet certain duties requirements. The Obama Administration intended to expand the number of workers entitled to overtime pay by increasing the minimum pay requirement from \$455 to \$913 per week (\$23,660 to \$47,476 per year) — a threshold that would have automatically increased every three years.⁸ This means that the rule would have made eligible for overtime pay currently exempt workers who earn between \$455 and \$913 per week.

Although the DOL intended for the rule to take effect on December 1, 2016, U.S. District Judge Amos Mazzant granted a nationwide injunction in November 2016, preventing its implementation.⁹ In his ruling, Judge Mazzant explained that the DOL cannot base overtime pay eligibility solely on salary level. While the DOL challenged the decision at the end of the Obama Administration, the DOL under the Trump Administration decided to abandon the original overtime regulation and issue its own.¹⁰ In June 2017, the DOL asked the appeals court to uphold Judge Mazzant's decision, but still affirm its ability to raise the salary threshold.¹¹ At the end of August 2017, Judge Mazzant issued his final decision in the case and officially invalidated the regulation.¹² In his ruling, the judge clarified that the DOL can still adjust overtime pay regulations by raising the salary threshold. He concluded, however, that President Obama's overtime pay rule raised the salary threshold by so much that it effectively made irrelevant the duties requirements that are also needed to exempt workers from overtime. Following the judge's latest decision, the DOL filed an appeal to challenge the ruling in an effort to maintain its authority to issue overtime regulations.¹³

Meanwhile, the DOL has continued its work toward issuing a new, scaled-back overtime regulation. In particular, last year it sought public comment¹⁴ and a new proposed rule is expected in October 2018.¹⁵ The new rule will likely increase the salary threshold but to a much lower level than in the previous regulation.

This is good news for American families. A close inspection of President Obama's rule reveals that not only would it have failed to significantly increase worker pay, but it also would have imposed massive costs on businesses. The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) found that 4 million people would have been newly eligible for overtime pay.¹⁶ Yet, only 900,000 of those employees actually work more than 40 hours per week and would have received a raise. But even for these workers, the increase in pay would have been marginal; CBO estimated their annual earnings would have risen by just 2 percent. Meanwhile, businesses would have faced massive payroll and compliance cost burdens. The

CBO estimated that businesses would have, on average, spent over \$1 billion annually simply to familiarize themselves with the rule, modify their payroll systems, and manage their workers' hours. More troubling, the CBO concluded that businesses would have passed these burdens directly on to consumers through higher prices. Consequently, while 900,000 workers may have received a small raise, the combination of higher prices and lower profits for family-owned businesses would have caused real family income to decline by \$2.1 billion in 2017 and by an average of \$1.2 billion per year thereafter. Efforts by the Trump Administration to scale back this regulation will shield businesses and families from these costs.

Joint Employer Interpretation

The Trump Administration has also taken steps to reverse the establishment of a broadened and confusing joint employer standard. In August 2015, the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) overturned decades-long precedent by broadening the legal standard for designating a firm a joint employer.¹⁷ When a firm is considered a joint employer, the federal government holds it responsible for the labor practices of a separate independent business. Traditionally, a firm is a joint employer if it exerts "direct control" over the employment or pay practices of a separate business. In its August 2015 decision, however, the NLRB introduced a new "direct or indirect control" standard that is far more ambiguous and could be applied to multiple business relationships. Soon after, the DOL followed suit when it issued an Administrative Interpretation that abandoned the traditional standard in favor of the new one in application of federal labor law.¹⁸

In June 2017, however, the DOL announced that it was reversing course and returning to the traditional joint employer standard.¹⁹ While full repeal of the broadened joint employer standard still requires action from the NLRB or Congress, this was welcome news for businesses and workers. There is no evidence that the broadened standard benefits workers, and research indicates that the new standard threatens economic and labor market growth by undermining the franchise business model.

As is clear in the NLRB's then-general council's amicus brief, the NLRB broadened the joint employer standard to empower collective bargaining.²⁰ Yet, there is little reason to believe the new standard would increase union membership. The NLRB's general council asserted that the previous joint employer standard, established in 1984, eroded collective bargaining and that the broader standard would help reverse the long-term decline in private sector union membership. As illustrated in an AAF report, however, there is no evidence suggesting a link between the 1984 standard and collective bargaining.²¹

Meanwhile, the new standard upends the franchise business model, one of the most dependable sources of job creation in the United States. Since 2012, franchise jobs have

grown at 3.4 percent annually, far outpacing the rest of the private sector's 2 percent job growth rate. The new standard could slow job growth, however, as corporations are less likely to provide logistical support to franchisees and may simply opt to open company-owned stores instead of selling franchise licenses to independent businesses. AAF found that these effects could result in a loss of up to 1.7 million jobs over 10 years.²²

Additionally, early evidence indicates that the new standard is already harming the industries that are particularly vulnerable to it. In particular, a major portion of hotel workers are employed by franchises. AAF found that since the NLRB introduced the new standard, growth in hotel employment, wages, and hours have all stalled.²³ Consequently, the sum of all pay earned by all workers in the hotel industry went from rising 5.7 percent annually before the NLRB's decision to declining by 1.2 percent after its decision.

Although the DOL has rescinded its previous joint employer interpretation, however, the NLRB's decision to broaden the standard remains in effect and continues to threaten franchise businesses and jobs. Not only does the broadened standard threaten 1.7 million franchise jobs, but it may also be holding up billions in investment recently freed by the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA). In particular, AAF's Gordon Gray and Ben Gitis found that the TCJA provided franchised businesses with \$140 billion in savings over the next 10 years.²⁴ Until there is clarity in the joint employer standard, however, those businesses are not likely to use those savings to invest and expand their operations.

The surest way to return confidence and clarity to the joint employer standard is through congressional action. One option is Subcommittee on Workforce Protection Chairman Byrne's Save Local Business Act, which would establish in law the traditional "direct control" standard under both the National Labor Relations Act and the Fair Labor Standards Act.²⁵

Independent Contractor Interpretation

In July 2015, the DOL issued an Administrative Interpretation on independent contractors that fundamentally undercut the nature of independent work (commonly referred to as the "gig economy"). In particular, the DOL announced that it would broadly assume an employment relationship for all workers in the economy, including independent contractors.²⁶ In June 2017, however, the DOL announced it had rescinded that interpretation.²⁷

Again, this was welcome news for American workers, as the previous interpretation had essentially forced a traditional and rigid employer-employee framework onto an increasingly fluid work environment. In so doing, it threatened to stifle growth in this sector of the labor force, about which policymakers and analysts still have much to learn.

Overall, there remains little consistent and comprehensive data on the gig economy. However, the data we do have suggest that it is growing and it provided struggling workers an opportunity to continue to make ends meet in the years following the Great Recession.

An AAF-Aspen Institute report examined the gig economy as identified by the General Social Survey and Census nonemployer statistics.²⁸ It found that in 2014, 14.1 percent to 20.5 percent of all workers were in the gig economy. Additionally, from 2002 to 2014, while total employment only grew by 7.5 percent, gig economy workers increased by between 9.4 percent and 15 percent. Between 2010 and 2014, growth in independent contractors alone accounted for 29.2 percent of all jobs added. Nonemployer firm data indicate that gig economy work enabled by online platforms is also expanding rapidly, particularly in the transportation sector where ridesharing services are active. In metropolitan areas the total average annual growths of establishments and receipts in the transportation sector were 7.7 percent and 9.4 percent, respectively, prior to the introduction of a ridesharing service. They rose to 39.3 percent and 20.4 percent, respectively, in the years after the introduction of a ridesharing service.

Other research suggests that the growth in the gig economy has been even more dramatic. Katz & Krueger (2016) found that the portion of workers active in the gig economy increased from 10.1 percent in 2005 to 15.8 percent in 2015.²⁹ These figures suggest that gig economy employment rose by 9.4 million during that period. During the same timeframe, total employment in the U.S. economy grew by 9.1 million, slightly less than the growth in the gig economy. Thus, a major implication of their study is that all net job growth between 2005 and 2015 occurred in the gig economy.

Since data on the gig economy remain limited, the welfare effects of its growth are not very well understood. However, the data that do exist suggest that the gig economy has served as an important countercyclical economic buffer to workers and families who fell on hard times during the Great Recession and ensuing anemic recovery. In 2014, gig economy workers reported working fewer weeks in the previous year than regular payroll employees. Additionally, 6.7 percent to 12 percent of gig economy workers had been laid off from previous work, compared to 5.4 percent of all employed people.³⁰

Other statistics suggest that gig economy arrangements are more flexible than standard payroll jobs. Specifically, those in the gig economy are more likely to be part-time workers than those in regular payroll jobs. Gig economy workers are also more likely to work from home.³¹ These facts indicate that workers may use the gig economy to supplement their household income while looking for regular jobs, caring for family, or attending school. The DOL's July 2015 Administrative Interpretation that treated all these workers as traditional employees threatened to undercut these very qualities, which make the gig economy flexible and highly accessible.

Due to its countercyclical nature, the gig economy's future is still uncertain. Despite its rapid growth over the last decade, evidence has emerged that as the overall economy improves, growth in gig economy jobs has started to taper off. The JPMorgan Chase Institute found that growth in gig economy jobs enabled by online platforms peaked in 2014 and has since slowed as more workers have obtained traditional payroll jobs.³²

Together, the evidence of the gig economy suggests that its growth provided ways for workers to supplement their incomes and continue to receive earnings in new and unique ways, particularly during the latest economic downturn. Before enacting policies governing this portion of the economy, it is vital that researchers and policymakers continue to build a better understanding of it. The previous administration's independent contractor interpretation threatened to stifle its growth without examining the opportunities it presents.

Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces Rule (the "Blacklisting Rule")

In March 2017, President Trump signed into law House Committee on Education and the Workforce Chairwoman Foxx's CRA resolution that blocked the Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces rule, which is commonly referred to as the blacklisting rule.³³ The rule resulted from an executive order issued by President Obama and would have required federal contractors bidding for contracts over \$500,000 to report any violations of 14 federal labor laws and similar state labor laws. Serious labor law violations would have prevented the companies from receiving federal contracts.

As written, the blacklisting rule would have been extremely bureaucratic, slowing the contracting process, costing taxpayers, and harming small businesses. In particular, the reporting process would have been a lengthy and costly, involving seven new steps before awarding a contract: contractor report, review by a contracting officer, review by labor compliance advisor, enforcement authority consultation, contracting officer consolation, and determination of responsibility. Not only would have contractors been required to report their own labor violations, but they would have also been required to track and report any violations occurring in subcontractor or supplier businesses. Additionally, contractors would have had to report both actual and *alleged* labor violations, increasing the pool of reviewed incidents. Finally, after the contract is awarded, the same process would have been repeated every six months.³⁴

Estimates suggest that had this rule been in effect in 2014, the federal government would have had to apply all seven steps to nearly 100,000 contract actions. With limited federal resources, this process simply would have been an inefficient use of taxpayer dollars and would have brought the federal contracting system to a standstill. The rule also would have

been particularly harmful to small businesses, which often do not have the resources to monitor subcontractor labor violations on a regular basis.³⁵

Moreover, the imposition of these new requirements would have been entirely unnecessary. The labor laws and regulations have already created effective enforcement mechanisms that protect employees of federal contractors. From wage and hour protections enforced by the DOL to collective bargaining protections enforced by the NLRB, federal contractors must follow the same laws and regulations that apply to the rest of the private sector. Additionally, the federal government already grants federal agencies with significant contractor suspension and debarment authority. Agencies thus already have the ability to exclude companies from federal contracting for labor violations.³⁶

Not only was this regulation bureaucratic, costly, and unnecessary, but it was also illegal, according to a federal court. In October 2016, a federal court granted a preliminary injunction that blocked most of the rule, deeming that it violated federal labor laws, the First Amendment, and due process rights.³⁷

The enactment of Chairwoman Foxx's CRA ensures the federal contracting system will continue its regular operations. Meanwhile, contract company workers are still guaranteed significant workplace protections by existing federal enforcement mechanisms.

Conclusion

The Trump Administration has made significant progress in overhauling the federal government's overall regulatory system. And in conjunction with the courts and Congress, the administration has effectively addressed many of the problematic labor regulations issued by the Obama Administration. In particular, the overtime rule, joint employer and independent contractor DOL interpretations, the persuader rule, and the blacklisting rule have all been blocked.

Notes

- ¹ Dan Bosch, "Deregulation Under Trump: Where Are The Savings Coming From?" American Action Forum, December 1, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/insight/deregulation-trump-savings-coming/>.
- ² Sam Batkins, "Deregulation Under Obama and Trump," American Action Forum, June 28, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/insight/deregulation-obama-trump/>.
- ³ Dan Bosch and Dan Goldbeck, "2017: The Year in Regulation," American Action Forum, January 5, 2018, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/2017-year-regulation/>.
- ⁴ Dan Bosch, "A First Look at FY 2018 Regulatory Budgets," American Action Forum, December 14, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/insight/first-look-fy-2018-regulatory-budgets/>.
- ⁵ Ben Gitis and Sam Batkins, "The Cumulative Impact of Regulatory Cost Burdens on Employment," American Action Forum, May 8, 2014, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/the-cumulative-impact-of-regulatory-cost-burdens-on-employment/>.
- ⁶ Sam Batkins and Ben Gitis, "Higher Wages, More Jobs and Business Growth due to State Moratorium on Regulation," American action Forum, November 13, 2014, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/higher-wages-more-jobs-and-business-growth-due-to-state-moratorium-on-regul/>.
- ⁷ 29 CFR Part 541, RIN 1235-AA11, "Defining and Delimiting the Exemptions for Executive, Administrative, Professional, Outside Sales and Computer Employees," Final Rule, Wage and Hour Division, U.S. Department of Labor, May 2016, <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/05/23/2016-11754/defining-and-delimiting-the-exemptions-for-executive-administrative-professional-outside-sales-and>.
- ⁸ Ben Gitis and Dan Goldbeck, "Final Overtime Rule: Minimal Benefits and Major Costs," American Action Forum, May 19, 2016, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/final-overtime-rule-minimal-benefits-major-costs/>.
- ⁹ Daniel Wiessner and Robert lafolla, "Judge blocks Obama rule extending overtime pay to 4.2 million U.S. workers," Reuters, November 22, 2016, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-employment-overtime/judge-blocks-obama-rule-extending-overtime-pay-to-4-2-million-u-s-workers-idUSKBN13H2JY>.
- ¹⁰ Melanie Trottman, "Labor Department Appeals Injunction on Overtime-Pay Rule," The Wall Street Journal, December 1, 2016, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/labor-department-appeals-injunction-on-overtime-pay-rule-1480616406>.
- ¹¹ Robert lafolla, "Trump Labor Dept wants salary to count in overtime eligibility," Reuters, June 30, 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-labor-overtime/trump-labor-dept-wants-salary-to-count-in-overtime-eligibility-idUSKBN19L2RE>.
- ¹² Daniel Wiessner, "U.S. judge strikes down Obama administration overtime pay rule," Reuters, August 31, 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-overtime/u-s-judge-strikes-down-obama-administration-overtime-pay-rule-idUSKCN1BB2Y8>.
- ¹³ Eric Morath, "Labor Department to Appeal Court Ruling Striking Down Obama-Era Overtime-Pay Rule," The Wall Street Journal, October 27, 2017, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/labor-department-to-appeal-court-ruling-striking-down-obama-era-overtime-rule-1509141625>.
- ¹⁴ "U.S. Department of Labor to Publish Request for Information on Overtime Rule," News Release, U.S. Department of Labor, July 25, 2017, <https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/opa/opa20170725>.

- 15 Kate Tornone, "New overtime rule proposal coming October 2018," HR Dive, December 19, 2017, <https://www.hrdive.com/news/new-overtime-rule-proposal-coming-october-2018/513331/>.
- 16 "The Economic Effects of Canceling Scheduled Changes to Overtime Regulations," Congressional Budget Office, November 14, 2016, <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/51925>.
- 17 "Board Issues Decision in Browning-Ferris Industries," Office of Public Affairs, National Labor Relations Board, August 27, 2015, <https://www.nlr.gov/news-outreach/news-story/board-issues-decision-browning-ferris-industries>.
- 18 Tammy McCutchen and Michael J. Lotito, "DoL Issues Guidance on Joint Employment under FLSA," Littler, January 20, 2016, <https://www.littler.com/publication-press/publication/dol-issues-guidance-joint-employment-under-flsa>.
- 19 "US Secretary of Labor Withdraws Joint Employment, Independent Contractor Informal Guidance," News Release, U.S. Department of Labor, June 7, 2017, <https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/opa/opa20170607>.
- 20 Megan B. Phillips, "Amicus Brief of the General Counsel," United States of America Before the National Labor Relations Board, National Labor Relations Board, Case 32-RC-109684, <https://www.nlr.gov/case/32-RC-109684>.
- 21 Ben Gitis, "The NLRB's New Joint Employer Standard, Unions, and the Franchise Business Model," American Action Forum, April 26, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/nlrbs-new-joint-employer-standard-unions-franchise-business-model/>.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Ben Gitis, "Trends in Hotel Employment, Hours, and Wages Since the NLRB Broadened the Joint Employer Standard," American Action Forum, September 11, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/trends-hotel-employment-hours-wages-since-nlr-broadened-joint-employer-standard/>.
- 24 Gordon Gray and Ben Gitis, "Potential investment Held Hostage by the Joint Employer Rule," American Action Forum, March 9, 2018, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/potential-investment-held-hostage-joint-employer-rule/>.
- 25 "Save Local Business Act Bill Summary," Education and Workforce Committee, House of Representatives, July 27, 2017, <https://edworkforce.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=401930>.
- 26 Michael J. Lotito, Missy Parry, and Brendan Fitzgerald, "How Broad is Broad? New DOL Guidance Determines 'Most Workers Are Employees'," Littler, July 22, 2015, <https://www.littler.com/publication-press/publication/how-broad-broad-new-dol-guidance-determines-most-workers-are-employees>.
- 27 "US Secretary of Labor Withdraws Joint Employment, Independent Contractor Informal Guidance," News Release, U.S. Department of Labor, June 7, 2017, <https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/opa/opa20170607>.
- 28 Ben Gitis, Douglas Holtz-Eakin, and Will Rinehart, "The Gig Economy: Research and Policy Implications of Regional, Economic, and Demographic Trends," American Action Forum and the Aspen Institute's Future of Work Initiative, January 10, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/gig-economy-research-policy-implications-regional-economic-demographic-trends/>.

29 Lawrence F. Katz and Alan B. Krueger, "The Rise and Nature of Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States, 1995-2015," March 29, 2016, https://krueger.princeton.edu/sites/default/files/akrueger/files/katz_krueger_cws_-_march_29_20165.pdf.

30 Ben Gitis, Douglas Holtz-Eakin, and Will Rinehart, "The Gig Economy: Research and Policy Implications of Regional, Economic, and Demographic Trends," American Action Forum and the Aspen Institute's Future of Work Initiative, January 10, 2017, <https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/gig-economy-research-policy-implications-regional-economic-demographic-trends/>.

31 Ibid.

32 Diana Farrell and Fiona Greig, "The Online Platform Economy: Has Growth Peaked?" JPMorgan Chase & Co. Institute, November 2016, <https://www.jpmorganchase.com/corporate/institute/document/jpmc-institute-online-platform-econ-brief.pdf>.

33 Allen Smith, "Trump Blocks 'Blacklisting Rule'," Society for Human Resource Management, March 29 2017, <https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/legal-and-compliance/employment-law/pages/blacklisting-rule-permanently-blocked.aspx>.

34 Angela B. Styles, Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Workforce Protections jointly with the Subcommittee on Health, Employment, Labor and Pensions, Committee on Education and the Workforce, U.S. House of Representatives, February 26, 2015, https://edworkforce.house.gov/uploadedfiles/styles_testimony.pdf.

35 Ibid.

36 Ibid.

37 Allen Smith, "'Blacklisting Rule' Blocked," Society for Human Resource Management, October 26, 2016, <https://www.shrm.org/ResourcesAndTools/legal-and-compliance/employment-law/pages/blacklisting-rule-blocked.aspx>.